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National Collegiate Honors Council
2010 Annual Business Meeting Agenda

Kansas City Marriott Downtown, Salon 7

Friday, October 22, 2010: 8:00-9:00 am

Julia Fennell – President, Presiding
I. Welcome and Call to Order  At 8:04 am, President Julia Fennell (Community College of Allegheny College) welcomed  everyone and called the meeting to order. She asked the Executive Board to introduce themselves: In addition to President Fennell, the board members who introduced themselves were: President-Elect Dr. Joanna Gonsalves (Salem State University); Vice-President Dr. Margaret Roman (College of Saint Elizabeth); Secretary-Treasurer Dr. Shirley Shultz Myers (Gallaudet University); Faculty Representative Dr. Susan Dinan (William Paterson University); Faculty Representative Dr. Ben Moritz (Mansfield University); Student Representative Ms. Carleigh Dettore (Point Park University); and Student Representative Joe Gallagher (Gallaudet University).  Unable to attend the meeting was Immediate Past President Dr. Nicholas Hunt-Bull (Southern New Hampshire University).
II. Approval of Agenda  President Fennell referred to copies of the minutes by Shirley Shultz Myers (Gallaudet University) that were available at the meeting and then called for a motion to approve the Minutes of the 2010 business meeting in Harrisburg.  Dr. Dinan made a motion to approve, and Dr. Moritz seconded it.  The motion passed.
III. Treasurer’s Report  Dr. Myers remarked that the receipts for dues increased compared to the amount received last year at this time—from about $450 to $2210.  About $200 of this $2210 came from late dues payment for last year.  The remaining four fold increase might have come from the expansion of outreach efforts (see VI.C  below). Dr. Gonsalves made a motion to accept the report, and Dr. Jaskiran Mathur (St. Francis College, Brooklyn Heights) seconded it.  The motion passed.  
IV. Report on Previous Regional Conference in Harrisburg (2010)  
Dr. Richard England commented on the great banquet speaker, former mayor Mr. Steven R. Reed, and President Fennell mentioned that the juxtaposition of the City-as-Text speaker, Ms. Rachel Williams Jones, and the banquet speaker fit the theme of contradictions well. President Fennell also reported a profit of $11, 341. 
V. Report on Next Regional Conference in Portland, Maine (2011)
Dr. Gonsalves, conference chair, observed that the conference registration remains affordable, the same as last year after a drop from the Annapolis conference in 2009. Rooms are especially affordable at $99/night (up to 4 students a room) in the historic Eastland Park Hotel.  The region had a successful conference in Portland at this same hotel in the mid-90s. Registration fees follow this schedule:

$135 – early bird from about late January to March 1

$165 – March 1-March 29

$195 – on site (March 31-April 3)

Dr. Gonsalves noted that every 12th registration is free.  Dr. Ricki Kantrowitz (Westfield State College) noted that budgets or grants that cover students only might want to use the 12th for the director. You could register the 12th person online without paying by agreeing to pay by check (which must be sent later). However, please also contact the secretary-treasurer to let her know you are doing that as the 12th registrant at shirley.shultz.myers@gallaudet.edu 
Dr. Michelle Laughran (St. Joseph’s College of Maine) asked why we might not want to give students a discount on registration.  President Fennell replied that the bulk of the present cost is meals so that cuts would mean subsidizing from the treasury.  Dr. Myers pointed out that we do already subsidize buses for City-as-Text excursions and this year made a donation to an organization so that students could partake in water sampling of the bay. President Fennell also explained that we have been budgeting break-even expenses on the basis of 240 registrants but that this number may be too low.  The executive is tracking numbers to see if we need to increase the base number of registrants. If we do, we could lower registration prices more this way, too
Colleagues (Dr. Gonsalves and Dr. Laughran) discussed cost-saving ways to get to Portland:

· Greyhound buses run from Boston to Portland three times a day—tickets are relatively inexpensive
· Concord Trailways also offers inexpensive fares from Boston to Portland  
VI. Student Activities: Student Representatives Carleigh Dettore and Joe Gallagher

On Thursday night, similar to last year, the students are hosting a scavenger hunt requiring photos fitting about five categories.  This successful icebreaker activity was developed by last year’s two student representatives, Jamie Inferrera (Point Park University) and Belinda McQuaide (Community College of Allegheny College). This year’s representatives have devised new categories to fit Portland. They also have devised a new way of organizing teams in an effort to encourage more interaction among students from different institutions. Prizes will be awarded to teams for best photo in each category.  The two student representatives walked all over the city and noticed many attractive places to visit in this beautiful city. 
The mixer on Saturday evening will take place on a ferry boat ride around the bay. The remaining challenge for this event is finding a DJ and a caterer.  The previous contact has proved incompetent.  Encourage your students to check out the Facebook page with the name “Northeast Regional Honors Council – NRHC.” Joe Gallagher recently updated this page. Carleigh Dettore also submitted updated info for the student page of our web site (nrhchonors.org). Dr. Michael Hozik (Richard Stockton College of New Jersey) commented that he is experiencing much more “buzz” or interest from students about the conference. Dr. Kantrowicz said she was experiencing the same interest and attributed it to the student Facbeook page.  Bravo to the student representatives for this presence, started by the two representatives from last year.  
VII. Old Business

A. NRHC Newsletter Dr. Myers introduced our recent who is a new member in the region (coming from the southern region) and recently hired Director of the Honors Program at the University of Baltimore, Dr. Brian Etheridge. Experienced as an editor of a web-based, Dr. Etheridge agreed to edit our regional web-based newsletter. Dr. Etheridge announced the student winner of the contract for the web-based newsletter, Mr. Rafael Telahun of the University of Maryland. Mr. Telahun will begin development of the template on November 1 and is contracted to finish by December 1 for a fee of $500.
B. NRHC Web Site: Student Advisory Board  Dr. Myers noted that we have only one volunteer for the four-person student advisory board to the webmaster of our nrhchonors.org web site. Please encourage students to serve. Any student may volunteer, but you might want to target aspiring web designers or journalists as a means to gain experience in design and content. The one volunteer we have at present is Brett Bisesti from Bentley University, Waltham, Massachusetts (Mr. Gregory Hall, Director).

C. NRHC Membership Outreach

1. Dr. Myers reported that she contracted with Jamie Inferrera, 2009-2010 NRHC Student Representative to look online and through Peterson’s Guide for all Honors Programs and Colleges in the region. Through her research, we expanded our distribution list from just over 100 to 318, and we have added a few more since then.  If you are not receiving e-communication from the region, please give your contact information to Dr. Myers. 

2. Dr. Moritz reported that he is guiding a work-study student in efforts to find Honors programs in the provinces of Canada in our Northeast Region (Quebec, Ontario, and the Maritime Provinces of Nova Scotia, New Brunswick, and Prince Edward Island).
Dr. Joan Digby stated that the NCHC Pub Board and the Board of Directors is also seeking outreach and asked that we share our list with the national which we will do. She also mentioned that Dr. Ada Long (editor, Honors in Practice and JNCHC) wishes to promote study abroad and would be interested in contacting possible Canadian members.  We will share our list with her.
VIII. New Business

A. Partners in the Park Scholarship Process Revision
Per President Fennell’s suggestion, Dr. Hozick moved to accept the proposal about new terms for the scholarship and then discuss it.  Out of this discussion came two friendly amendments concerning #5 of the proposed terms:

(1) Clarify that up to two students from each institution may receive scholarships in any one calendar year.  
(2) List as a separate term the one-time award per student--separate from the two student per institution limit each year. 
About the application form, Dr. Digby asked about the second prompt of the essay:  In what extra-curricular or volunteer experiences do you participate? Her concern about this wording is that those who have not done volunteer work might shy away from applying when the program itself includes volunteering, possibly an introduction to it for some students. Indeed, some have never been away from home or on a plane so that we need to make sure these students feel as invited as the high-achieving students whose achievements garner them more awards and possibly make it more difficult for others to “break into” success. They also care not clear on career goals although some have responded to the rangers’ talks of professional opportunities with the Parks.
Various individuals made suggestions or comments:  Carleigh Dettore; (Roger Williams University, Associate Honors Director); Peggy Walsh (Keene State University)’ Ben Moritz; Monica Van Dieren (Robert Morris University); and Nancy Sacks.

Some favored a general statement of activities outside of academic work or career goals, but with suggestions of specific areas like extra-curricular activities, volunteer activities, and leadership. Others preferred a far more general statement that asks a student to tell us about other experiences or activities and interests—as long as this point is distinguished from the third point: What special qualities or strengths make you a good candidate for this award? It was agreed that the act of articulating a statement, whether involving a list of accomplishments or intent to accomplish, was valuable for both student and the scholarship screening committee.  And there seemed to be general consensus that we are not screening for leaders but for some sense of why they are doing the program in light of who they are, what they have done (in and out of courses), and what they hope to do. 

With time running out, President Fennell asked that the body trust the executive board to listen to the spirit of these comments and come up with phrasing that expresses this spirit. 

Dr. Kantrowicz moved to accept the proposal with the expected modifications in wording; Dr. Digby seconded the motion. It passed.
B. By-law Change:  Article VII: Executive Board (addition of the Web Master)

Dr. Gonsalves noted that the original webmaster was Mr. Terry Jewett of Monroe College.  With his passing, the IT person graciously allowed it to continue on the Monroe College server, and Mr. Cliff Brozo has managed the site for us since then. We appreciate his work and Monroe College’s support. However, because publications and particularly our face on the web is important, the executive board felt that the webmaster should attend all executive meetings and participate on discussions online so as to be privy to all our concerns and goals.  Dr. Dinan moved, and Dr. Digby seconded a motion to accept this proposal.  The proposal passed.  
C. 2012 NRHC Conference: Reporting for Dr. Ross Wheeler (Queens College and NRHC conference site negotiator) who was arriving later in the day, Dr. Myers announced that the 2012 site is in Baltimore, Maryland, April 12-15.  We have two enthusiastic, well-informed local hosts, Dr. Brian Etheridge/University of Baltimore and Dr. Virginia Iannone/Stevenson University. 
Dr. Wheeler is investigating Philadelphia as a site for 2013, but we need local hosts.  Dr. Marcella McCoy (Philadelphia University) has expressed willingness to work with a co-host. 
Dr. Myers explained that generally local hosts are responsible for helping out with City-as-Text planning (including local students leading City-as-Text groups); providing local information on transportation, possible student event needs (DJ, caterer, venue); suggesting names of speakers; and hosting online registration if possible. 

 [In addition, local hosts attend the summer planning meeting at the hotel in the host city selected for the conference. For this meeting, they are eligible for a stipend for food and travel.]
